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Notice of a Meeting

Education Scrutiny Committee
Thursday, 14 November 2013 at 10.00 am

County Hall
Membership

Chairman
Deputy Chairman - Councillor Michael Waine

Councillors: David Bartholomew John Howson Gillian Sanders
Yvonne Constance Richard Langridge Val Smith
Mark Gray Caroline Newton
Simon Hoare Neil Owen
Co-optees: Mr Chris Bevan Mrs Sue Matthew Mrs Liz Smith
By Invitation: lan Jones Carole Thomson
Notes: Date of next meeting: 6 February 2014

What does this Committee review or scrutinise?
e afocus on the following key areas:
o work in relation to the education strategy, and including review of an annual report on progress;
o constructive challenge on performance issues highlighting issues where the Committee can
support the improvement dialogue;
o reviewing the Council’s education functions including early years, Special Education Needs and
school place planning;
o reviewing the progress of, and any issues emanating from, the School Organisation Stakeholder
Group with regard to admissions patterns and arrangements;
o reviewing issues raised by the Schools Forum.
e assists the Council in its role of championing good educational outcomes for Oxfordshire’s children
and young people;
e provides a challenge to schools and academies and to hold them to account for their academic
performance;
e promotes jointed up working across organisations in the education sector within Oxfordshire.

How can | have my say?

We welcome the views of the community on any issues in relation to the responsibilities of this Committee.
Members of the public may ask to speak on any item on the agenda or may suggest matters which they
would like the Committee to look at. Requests to speak must be submitted to the Committee Officer
below no later than 9 am on the working day before the date of the meeting.

For more information about this Committee please contact:

Chairman - Councillor
E.Mail: @oxfordshire.gov.uk
Policy & Performance Support Officer - Andreea Anastasiu, Tel: (01865) 323535
Email: andreea.anastasiu@oxfordshire.gov.uk
Committee Officer - Andrea Newman Tel: (01865) 810283

andrea.newman@oxfordshire.gov.uk
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Peter G. Clark
County Solicitor November 2013

County Hall, New Road, Oxford, OX1 1ND
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About the County Council

The Oxfordshire County Council is made up of 63 councillors who are democratically
elected every four years. The Council provides a range of services to Oxfordshire’s
630,000 residents. These include:

schools social & health care libraries and museums
the fire service roads trading standards
land use transport planning waste management

Each year the Council manages £0.9 billion of public money in providing these services.
Most decisions are taken by a Cabinet of 10 Councillors, which makes decisions about
service priorities and spending. Some decisions will now be delegated to individual
members of the Cabinet.

About Scrutiny

Scrutiny is about:

e Providing a challenge to the Cabinet

Examining how well the Cabinet and the Authority are performing
Influencing the Cabinet on decisions that affect local people

Helping the Cabinet to develop Council policies

Representing the community in Council decision making

Promoting joined up working across the authority’s work and with partners

Scrutiny is NOT about:
e Making day to day service decisions
¢ Investigating individual complaints.

What does this Committee do?

The Committee meets up to 6 times a year or more. It develops a work programme,
which lists the issues it plans to investigate. These investigations can include whole
committee investigations undertaken during the meeting, or reviews by a panel of
members doing research and talking to lots of people outside of the meeting. Once an
investigation is completed the Committee provides its advice to the Cabinet, the full
Council or other scrutiny committees. Meetings are open to the public and all reports are
available to the public unless exempt or confidential, when the items would be
considered in closed session.

If you have any special requirements (such as a large print
version of these papers or special access facilities) please
contact the officer named on the front page, giving as much
notice as possible before the meeting

A hearing loop is available at County Hall.
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AGENDA

Election of Chairman

Committee are asked to elect a new Chair for the remainder of the municipal year.

Introduction and Welcome

10.05am

Apologies for Absence and Temporary Appointments
Declarations of Interest - see guidance note of the back page
Minutes (Pages 1 - 6)

To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 19" September 2013 (ESC5) and to
receive information arising from them.

Petitions and Public Address

Revised proposals for the Home to School Transport Policy. (Pages
7-64)

10.10am

Roy Leach, School Organisation & Planning Manager to report verbally to Committee
on the revised Consultation Paper on the Proposed Home to School Transport Policy
for 2015, issued on the 4 November 2013.

The Consultation Document (pg 7), Frequently Asked Questions (pg 21), current
Home to School Transport Policy (pg 27) and both proposed Home to School
Transport Policies, Options A1(pg 41) and A2 (pg 51), are attached to this agenda,
together with a copy of the standard letter sent to all parents (pg 63) (ESC7).

The full consultation documents, including dates of Public Meetings and maps of the
school areas affected can be found at the following link:-
https://myconsultations.oxfordshire.gov.uk/consult.ti/transport2015/consultationHome

Revised Guidance from the Department of Education is also due to be released but as
at today’s date is still awaited. The Guidance currently in place, the Home to School
Travel and Transport Guidance (issued 2007) can be found at the following link:-
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http://webarchive.nationalarchives.qgov.uk/20130401151715/https://www.education.go
v.uk/publications/standard/publicationdetail/page1/DFES-00373-2007

OFSTED Framework for Local Authorities (Pages 65 - 104)

11.10am

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education and Early Intervention, and Sue
Bainbridge, Schools & Learning Manager, will present the finalised Oxfordshire
County Council Schools Improvement Framework (ESC8), identifying the support
offered to schools, how the impact of the support is measured and how the impact is
then used to improve schools work.

Also presented is the OFSTED Local Authority Inspection Framework, and for note,
the OFSTED letter to Norfolk County Council, to highlight how the strengths and

weaknesses identified can be used in terms of current practice at Oxfordshire County
Council.

Externalisation Proposals (Pages 105 - 114)

12.10pm

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education and Early Intervention, and Graham
Shaw, Deputy Director — Oxfordshire Customer Services, will verbally update the
Committee on the current situation regarding the externalisation proposals.

The attached report (ESC9) went before Cabinet on 15 October 2013. The
Committee are asked to consider how best to scrutinise this process and the

timetabling of Children Education and Family proposals into the Working Plan for
Committee.

Provisional GCSE Results in Oxfordshire Maintained Schools and
Academies (Pages 115 - 122)

12.35pm

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education and Early Intervention, and Sue
Bainbridge, Schools & Learning Manager, to present an up-dated report of the
validated figures for GCSE’s and A-Levels (ESC10), previously considered by the
Committee at the 19 September 2013 meeting.

Attainment Working Group Update

12.45pm
The Committee to are receive a verbal update from Councillor Howson on behalf of
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12.

the Attainment Working Group.
Work Plan and Committee Business (Pages 123 - 124)

12.50pm

An opportunity to discuss and prioritise future topics for the Committee, potential
approaches to its work and to discuss the schedule for future meetings.

CLOSE OF MEETING
1.00pm
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Declarations of Interest

The duty to declare.....

Under the Localism Act 2011 it is a criminal offence to

(a) fail to register a disclosable pecuniary interest within 28 days of election or co-option (or re-
election or re-appointment), or

(b) provide false or misleading information on registration, or

(c) participate in discussion or voting in a meeting on a matter in which the member or co-opted
member has a disclosable pecuniary interest.

Whose Interests must be included?

The Act provides that the interests which must be notified are those of a member or co-opted

member of the authority, or

e those of a spouse or civil partner of the member or co-opted member;

e those of a person with whom the member or co-opted member is living as husband/wife

o those of a person with whom the member or co-opted member is living as if they were civil
partners.

(in each case where the member or co-opted member is aware that the other person has the

interest).

What if | remember that | have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest during the Meeting?.

The Code requires that, at a meeting, where a member or co-opted member has a disclosable
interest (of which they are aware) in any matter being considered, they disclose that interest to
the meeting. The Council will continue to include an appropriate item on agendas for all
meetings, to facilitate this.

Although not explicitly required by the legislation or by the code, it is recommended that in the
interests of transparency and for the benefit of all in attendance at the meeting (including
members of the public) the nature as well as the existence of the interest is disclosed.

A member or co-opted member who has disclosed a pecuniary interest at a meeting must not
participate (or participate further) in any discussion of the matter; and must not participate in any
vote or further vote taken; and must withdraw from the room.

Members are asked to continue to pay regard to the following provisions in the code that “You
must serve only the public interest and must never improperly confer an advantage or
disadvantage on any person including yourself” or “You must not place yourself in situations
where your honesty and integrity may be questioned.....".

Please seek advice from the Monitoring Officer prior to the meeting should you have any doubt
about your approach.

List of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests:
Employment (includes“any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit
or gain”.), Sponsorship, Contracts, Land, Licences, Corporate Tenancies, Securities.

For a full list of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and further Guidance on this matter please see
the Guide to the New Code of Conduct and Register of Interests at Members’ conduct guidelines.
http://intranet.oxfordshire.gov.uk/wps/wcm/connect/occ/Insite/Elected+members/ or  contact
Rachel Dunn on (01865) 815279 or rachel.dunn@oxfordshire.gov.uk for a hard copy of the
document.
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Agenda ltem 5

EDUCATION SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES of the meeting held on Thursday, 19 September 2013 commencing at
10.00 am and finishing at 12.45 pm

Present:
Voting Members: Councillor Lynda Atkins — in the Chair
Councillor Michael Waine (Deputy Chairman)
Councillor David Bartholomew
Councillor Simon Hoare
Councillor John Howson
Councillor Caroline Newton
Councillor Lawrie Stratford (In place of Councillor Neil
Owen)
Councillor Gill Sanders
Councillor John Christie (In place of Councillor Val
Smith)
Mr I. Jones
Mr Chris Bevan
Mrs Sue Matthew
Other Members in Councillor Tilley, Cabinet Member for Children,
Attendance: Education & Families
Councillor Rose, Deputy Leader (Agenda ltem 7)
Councillor Brighouse, Chairman of Performance Scrutiny
Committee (Agenda ltem 8)
By Invitation: Mr Stan Terry
Whole of meeting Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education & Early

Intervention; James Kanimba and Andrea Newman
(Chief Executive’s Office)

Part of meeting

Agenda Item Officer Attending
Urgent Business Roy Leach, School Organisation & Planning Manager
Item 7 Graham Shaw, Deputy Director - OCS

The Scrutiny Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations
contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting and agreed as set out below.
Copies of the agenda and reports are attached to the signed Minutes.

Page 1



9/13

10/13

1113

12/13

ESC5

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS
(Agenda No. 1)

Apologies were received from Councillors Langridge and Constance. Councillor
Owen also sent apologies (Councillor Stratford substituting), as did Councillor Smith
(Councillor Christie substituting) and Carole Thompson (Stan Terry substituting).

MINUTES
(Agenda No. 3)

The Minutes of the meeting held on the 4 July 2013, were approved and signed
subject to amending:-
e the attendance list to show Carole Thompson as attending.

URGENT BUSINESS - HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT POLICY

The Chair agreed to hear a verbal report from Roy Leach, School Organisation &
Planning Manager, arising from a report to Cabinet on the 17 September 2013 on the
proposed Home to School Transport Policy 2014-15.

Committee heard that the Department of Education had now withdrawn its Guidance
issued in March 2013, and some of the assumptions underpinning the Council’s
proposed Policy are therefore null and void. Cabinet have deferred consultation on
the proposed Policy until further Guidance has been issued by the Department of
Education, which is anticipated in September/October 2013.

During discussion Committee recognised the need for the Council to reduce
expenditure and the need for change. The need for real consultation with everyone
who will be affected was also identified, although it was also raised that everyone
who pays Council Tax has an interest in the services provided by the Council, hence
there was a need to consult not just those immediately affected. Councillor Stratford
asked that School Governors be consulted directly.

It was noted that the process is now with Cabinet, and the timetable is with
stakeholders.

PROVISIONAL REPORT ON GCSE & A-LEVEL RESULTS
(Agenda No. 5)

The Committee had before them a report on the Provisional GCSE & A-Level results
in Oxfordshire maintained schools and academies.

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education & Early Intervention explained that 34
schools had provided feedback in respect of their GCSE results. The 60% point
milestone achieved by schools is an important figure, and no secondary school had
provided feedback to indicate that they were below the 40% floor standard for
intervention. Of note was the improvement of 16% points by Oxford Spires Academy.
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ESC5

It was reported that 20 schools had improved on their GCSE results, 2 remained the
same and of the 12 that had decreased their performance, 2 had asked for re-counts
in English as the results were not reflective of their predicted grades. 13 of the
secondary schools have been underpinned by a strategy which had resulted in pupils
who might have achieved D grades, now getting C’'s and B-grade pupils achieving
A’s. There was also a noted increase in those pupils achieving A* grades.

Committee received a presentation highlighting the difference between girls and boys
and the grades achieved in GCSE English and Maths. Frances Craven also
confirmed that the Oxfordshire Secondary Schools Group had been looking at
schools which do well, and then encouraging those schools to share with other
schools the methods used to achieve their improvements.

Councillor Waine asked for the figures on Science results to be included with the
validated figures. The Chair confirmed that a report should be received in January in
order that Committee can see a full analysis.

The Committee expressed their thanks to the teachers, parents and grandparents of
pupils throughout Oxfordshire, and noted their collective pride in schools partnerships
and students, in achieving the progress made this year.

SCHOOL REVENUE RESERVE BALANCES
(Agenda No. 6)

The Committee received an amended report on the School Revenue Reserve
Balances circulated immediately prior to the meeting.

Councillor Howson commented that school finances were moving away from Local
Government and into the hands of the schools themselves. Committee heard that
this was having a major impact on schools and ancillary services. It was noted that
academies are now allowed to put money into funding for capital projects, meaning
that monies for today’s children is being used on spending for tomorrows children.

It was queried how schools can have more than 10% of their budgets held in reserve,
in an authority where over a number of years there had been complaint of
underfunding from central government. It was suggested that a key question for
Committee was whether they were satisfied that schools have sufficient processes in
place to ensure that public money is used to provide the best education, and to
ensure that swift action can be taken if this is not taking place. Concern was raised
that by saving for tomorrow, schools may be depriving educational outcomes now.
Councillor Waine questioned whether there may be a correlation between the figures
of achievement and reserves.

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education & Early Intervention confirmed that
this was a complex issue as shown by the paper. Challenge meetings were looking
at budgets in terms of improvement; a deficit had been agreed with one school. With
regards to collecting details of reserve balance from Academies, their co-operation
would be needed, and this was not the responsibility for the Local Authority.
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ESC5

It appeared that the national picture had been reflected locally with regards to this
issue, and there was no correlation of figures in relation to revenue balances and
performance of the school. However, Committee heard that if the budget of the
school was not being managed effectively, there was a possibility that neither was
the school.

The Committee discussed the use of excessive balances for the improvement of
education at the present time, in particular to be able to assist both less able, as well
as more able children. The need to keep sensible balances was acknowledged, and
it was discussed whether larger balances should be used. Encouraging governors to
suggest, probe and inspect at grass-roots level was also discussed.

The Committee considered the changing relationship that needed to be adjusted to;
local authorities were no longer in charge of schools, and the public needed to also
realise that. The authority had limited responsibilities now, and did not appoint staff
within schools, Head Teachers or inspect school buildings, yet it was recognised that
children still needed to be educated, and that this was still a local authority
responsibility.

REPORT ON SOFT MARKET TESTING
(Agenda No. 7)

Frances Craven, Deputy Director for Education & Early Intervention, confirmed to
Committee that discussions had been taking place between providers and local
authorities and this process was part-way through. A report was due back to Cabinet
on the 15" October 2013 in relation to points 1-4 of paragraph 3 of the report before
Committee.

Graham Shaw, Deputy Director for Oxfordshire Customer Services highlighted the
extent of the savings to be made. There were a number of key learning points to be
taken from the process so far. Firstly that one size does not fit all; there won’t be one
provider and there were a range of possible models. Secondly there was a need to
take schools and governors with the authority on this journey as they would shape
the services to be provided. Committee heard that officers were engaging schools,
listening to their comments and factoring these comments in. Councillor Rose added
that the intention was to end up with a service that schools valued and used. The
Music Service would be protected in whatever way possible.

During discussion the Committee questioned whether or not the Council would
remain an interface between a provider and schools, having heard that there was an
existing interface between providers and academies, and a confidence in known
faces. The challenge in particular for small rural primary schools having to deal with
several providers was raised. There was a feeling that Head Teachers should be
able to focus on improving schools and education, rather than business
management.

Concern was also raised as to the timescale involved in the decision making of

Cabinet in this matter, and the importance of scrutiny in this and other forums. The
need to have input from schools was vital.
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ESC5

There was some discussion on the need to ensure continuity of service particularly
through any transition period. Schools and governors needed clear advice and
options at an early stage.

FORWARD PLAN AND COMMITTEE BUSINESS
(Agenda No. 8)

Committee discussed the recent case of Daniel Pelka, and whether advice or
guidance need be issued to governors, teachers and support staff, in order the
ensure that as an authority staff in schools are well-versed and up-to-date. However,
this was felt to be beyond the remit of the Committee. In order that work was not
duplicated it was suggested that Committee ask to receive a report for information
from the Cabinet Advisory Group which had been set up to deal with these matters,.

The Chair noted that at the next meeting reports would be required in relation to a
mock OFSTED Inspection, the revised Home to School Transport Policy, pupil
premium as a measure of funding schools and externalisation of services, and that a
Work Action Plan should be drawn up to reflect this.

Other areas to be considered for future meetings were suggested including the
broader landscape for education and the ability of Committee to be provide a positive
influence on this. The formation of working groups to cover performance and
achievement, and the demands of Special Educational Needs and Gifted children
was also discussed.

Committee was addressed by Councillor Brighouse, who confirmed that there were
issues about feeding into Performance Scrutiny Committee across the board. It is
now envisaged that there will be briefings before budgets are set, and open sessions
in terms of the proposals, in order that they may be fed into Performance Scrutiny
Committee.

The Chair confirmed that she would like to see if a further meeting of this Committee

could be convened after the relevant open meeting, in order that members of
Committee can have the opportunity to meet and share views.

in the Chair
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Agenda ltem 7

Home to School Transport Consultation
Oxfordshire County Council

Introduction

Oxfordshire County Council’s budget is being reduced as part of the government’s plan
to get the nation’s finances in order. Between 2010/11 and 2017/18, our government
grant will have been reduced by 40%. As a result we need to reduce spending on
services, including Home to School Transport, which currently costs about £15 million per
year.

Background

The current Oxfordshire Home to School Transport Policy is more generous than the
national 'statutory minimum' (what we must provide by law) and therefore the council
spends more than it is legally obliged to. In addition, current charges to families for
‘concessionary fares' on Home to School Transport (i.e. where spare seats on school
bus services are paid for by children who are not entitled to free transport) do not cover
the full cost to the council i.e. they funded by public subsidy. This level of spend is not
considered sustainable given the on-going pressure on public finances and the need for
Oxfordshire County Council to identify large savings across all service areas.

Following extensive feedback during the summer, when the council deferred its decision
on potential changes to the policy, revised proposals now being put forward. The
proposed changes set out in this consultation document do not affect parents' or carers'
rights to express preferences for any three schools, nor will they reduce the rights of low
income families to receive free transport to any of the three nearest secondary schools
within 2 to 6 miles or end the general entitlement to free travel to the nearest school with
an available place if it is over the statutory walking distance (3 miles for those aged 8 to
16 and 2 miles for those of school age who are below the age of 8).

Supporting information

We have produced a series of maps and some frequently asked questions about our
Home to School Transport Policy proposal to accompany this consultation.

Information about the council’s current provision for home to school travel is available on
the county council’'s website.

OXFORDSHIRE
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Public meetings

The council is also holding a series of public meetings to support this consultation. All
meetings run from 7:00pm to 8:30pm.

e Monday, 11 Nov: Carterton Community College, Carterton

e Thursday, 14 November 2013, Matthew Arnold School, Cumnor

e Friday, 22 November 2013, Bartholomew School, Eynsham

e Friday, 29 November 2013, The Marlborough CE School, Woodstock

¢ Monday, 2 December 2013, Icknield Community College, Watlington

e Wednesday, 4 December 2013, Wheatley Park School, Holton

e Tuesday, 10 December 2013, Larkmead School, Abingdon-on-Thames
e Thursday, 12 December 2013, The Warriner School, Bloxham

Have your say

Read the consultation document and supporting information and complete the online
form. The deadline for your response is Friday 20 December 2013.

If you require a hard copy of the consultation document please contact the council by
telephone on 01865 815175 or email admissions.schools@oxfordshire.gov.uk

What happens next?

All consultation responses received by the closing date will be collated and analysed.
The results of the consultation will be reported to Cabinet on 28 January 2014.

Councillors will weigh the views expressed in the consultation against a wide number of
other factors when making decisions including statutory requirements, government
guidance, cost, risk, demography and other issues captured as part of the council's
service and community impact assessment process. In light of all the evidence
presented to them, Cabinet will decide whether or not to take the proposed changes
forward.

OXFORDSHIRE
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Section A: To which school(s) should free travel be provided?

Oxfordshire County Council is proposing to change its Home to School Transport
Policy.

At present the council provides free travel to either the nearest school or the catchment
school when they are over the 'statutory walking distance' of two miles for children under
8 years and three miles for children aged 8 - 16.

The law only requires that free transport be provided to the nearest school that could
accommodate the child (the 'nearest available school'). If the nearest school is full, the
entitlement to free transport transfers to the next nearest school with a spare place, and
SO on.

There are two proposed options for change.
Option A1: Provide free transport to the nearest available school only

This is the nearest school to a child's home address at which a place could be allocated
at the time that school places are allocated. It may not necessarily be one of the three
preferred schools chosen by families on the application form, but it is the only school to
which they would be entitled to free transport.

This option:
o Is the 'statutory minimum' that the council can provide
o Is estimated over time to save the council between £1 million and £2 million
per year

° Reduces the financial risk to the council from additional transport costs
caused by schools changing their admission arrangements.

Option A2: Provide free transport to the nearest available school but introduce
adjustments to the policy to avoid splitting villages

This is the nearest school to a child's home address at which a place could be given
when school places were allocated. However, children living in a particular 'travel area'
would have a defined school to which free transport could be provided. For most children
this would be the nearest school but for a minority, this could also be to the second
nearest school — for instance, where opposite ends of a village are nearest to different
schools.

The school may not necessarily be one of the three preferred schools chosen by families
on the application form, but it is the only school where they would be entitled to free
transport.

OXFORDSHIRE
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This option:

o Is slightly more generous than the ‘statutory minimum’ that the council can
provide

o Is estimated over time to save the council between £1 million and £2 million
per year

o Reduces the financial risk to the council having to meet additional transport
costs caused by schools changing their admission arrangements.

Q1. Which of these options do you prefer?
(Please tick v ONE box only)

L option A1
L option A2
D None
H

Don’t know

Comments:

OXFORDSHIRE
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Q2. If you have an alternative suggestion, please put it in the box below.

Comments:

Section B: When should the policy change be implemented?

There are two proposed options for when either of the policy changes described in
section one of this consultation could be implemented.

Option B1:

Introduce the new policy from September 2015 for all children starting
primary school or transferring to secondary school and change the
entitltement for all other children in September 2017, including those
currently in receipt of free travel.

e Parents expressing preferences for school places in September 2015 would
be able to take account of whether free transport would be provided when
making their choice.

e Parents of children currently in receipt of free travel would have time to
prepare for having to pay for this if their children are not attending their nearest
school.

e This option would enable the maximum saving to be made from September
2017.

OXFORDSHIRE
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Option B2:

Introduce the new policy from September 2015 for children starting primary

school or transferring to secondary school and phase the policy change in

year by year as children start schools. Children in receipt of free travel to

the school they currently attend would not be affected by the policy change.

e Parents expressing preferences for school places in September 2015 would
be able to take account of whether free transport would be provided when
making their choice.

e Parents of children currently entitled to free transport would be unaffected.

e This option would enable the maximum saving to be made from September
2019 for secondary aged children and September 2021 for primary aged
children.

Q3. Which of these options do you prefer?
(Please tick v ONE box only)

(L option B1
(L option B2
d Neither

D Don’t know

Comments:

OXFORDSHIRE
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Q4. If you have an alternative suggestion, please put it in the box below.

Comments:

Section C: Concessionary Fares Scheme

Oxfordshire County Council is proposing to change the Concessionary Fares
Scheme within its Home to School Transport Policy to reduce the subsidies and
save money.

The Concessionary Fares Scheme sets out the prices and terms for seats on Home to
School Transport routes operated by the council that can be used by children and young
adults not eligible for free travel.

Low income families do not have to pay the concessionary fare. All other seats for
children and young adults using the concessionary fares scheme are heavily subsidised
by the council.

In 2013/14 the typical cost to the council of a seat on a mainstream Home to School
Transport vehicle is £700 per year. The council charges families with children aged up
to 16 travelling using the concessionary fares scheme

o £264 per year for each child who lives up to three miles from the school
o £492 for those who live over three miles from the school.

For post-16 students, the charge to families is based on whether or not they attend their
catchment sixth form. The council charges families with young people £264 per year for
those that who live within the catchment area and £492 for those who live outside the
catchment area, irrespective of whether it is over or under three miles.

The overall cost of the contracts used to run the Home to School Transport service
increases at a rate of 2% a year. Between 2009 and 2012, the council chose not to pass
on these costs to families using the Concessionary Fares Scheme. Charges were
however increased in September 2013.

There are three proposed options for changing the Concessionary Fares Scheme within
the Home to School Transport Policy.

OXFORDSHIRE
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Option C1:

From September 2014, to introduce a 10% increase in the price of
concessionary fares and post16 fares to £290.40 for those who live under
three miles from the school attended and to £541.20 for those who live over
three miles from the school attended.

o This increase in fares would reduce the overall amount Oxfordshire
County Council subsidises the concessionary fares scheme by at least
£18,000 in 2014/15 only. This option would not reduce year on year the
amount of subsidy from the council.

o This would involve ending the current practice of charging the lower
fare to post16 travellers who live in a school’s catchment area. Post16
and those in younger year groups would all be charged according to the
distance travelled.

Option C2:

From September 2015 to increase concessionary and post-16 fares by 8% per
year for the next three years

e This on-going increase would reduce the amount Oxfordshire County
Council has to subsidise the concessionary fares scheme year on year
by £14,000 per year from September 2015.

e Assuming an increase to £290.40 in 2014, fares for those living less than
3 miles from the school/college attended would increase to £313.63 in
2015, £338.72 in 2016 and £365.82 in 2017.

e Assuming an increase to £541.20 in 2014, fares for those living over 3
miles from the school/college attended would increase to £584.50 in
2015, £631.26 in 2016 and £681.76 in 2017.

Option C3:

From September 2015, to increase concessionary and post-16 fares by 5%
each year for the next five years

e This on-going increase would reduce the amount Oxfordshire County
Council has to subsidise the concessionary fares scheme year on year by
£9,000 per year from September 2015.

e Assuming an increase to £290.40 in 2014, fares for those living under 3
miles from the school/college attended would increase to £304.92 in
2015, £320.17 in 2016, £336.18 in 2017, £352.99 in 2018 and £370.64 in
2019.

8
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e Assuming an increase to £541.20 in 2014, fares for those living over 3
miles from the school/college attended would increase to £568.26 in
2015, £596.67 in 2016, £626.51 in 2017, £657.83 in 2018 and £690.72 in
2019.

Q5. Which of these options do you prefer?
(Please tick v ONE box only)
(L option C1

Option C2

Option C3

None

O O 0 O

Don’t know

Comments:

Q6. If you have an alternative suggestion, please put it in the box below.

Comments:
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Section D: Collaborative Learning Transport

Oxfordshire County Council is proposing to remove all reference to Collaborative
Learning Transport from its Home to School Transport Policy.

Collaborative Learning Partnerships were part of an initiative by the previous
government which envisaged groups of secondary schools working together to
provide pupils with access to a broader curriculum, particularly including access to a
range of specialist vocational courses that no one school could provide on its own.

The current government does not support this approach and Collaborative Learning
Partnerships are not operating in Oxfordshire.

Removing reference to Collaborative Learning Transport from the Home to School
Transport Policy will have no material implications for schools, pupils or parents;
however the council is required to consult on any change to its Home to School
Transport Policy.
Q7. What are your views on the proposal to remove references to
Collaborative Learning Transport from Oxfordshire County
Council’s Home to School Transport Policy?

(Please tick v ONE box only)

D Agree

D Disagree

D Don’t know

Comments:

10
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Section E: General Comments on Home to School Transport Proposals

Q8. Do you have any other comments you would like to make about the
proposed changes to the Home to School Transport policy?

In this section, you may wish to specifically comment on the impact of the
proposed changes on different groups of people and in particular the nine
‘protected characteristics’ specifically referenced in the Equality Act 2010:

o Age

e Disability

e Gender reassignment

e Marriage and civil partnership

e Maternity and pregnancy

e Race

¢ Religion or belief

e Sex

e Sexual orientation
Comments:

11
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| Section F: About You |

It would be helpful to know a bit about you so we can check whether views differ
across the communities we serve.

Q9.

Q10.

Are you responding to this consultation as a member of the public or as
a stakeholder? (By stakeholder we mean a councillor, representative of a
school, group, organisation etc.)

(Please tick v ONE box only)

(d Member of the public Go to Q10

[ stakeholder Go to Q13

Where do you live? Please tell us your postcode.

Why do we want this information? Your postcode will allow us to map where
the respondents come from and to check if all communities are represented.

Q11.

Do you or does any child/ children in your household currently receive
free or subsidised Home to School Transport from Oxfordshire County
Council?

(Please tick v ONE box only)

D Yes
D No

D Don’t know

12
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Q12. If you are a stakeholder, are you responding as a...

A councillor Go to Q13a
4 Representative of an early years setting or school Goto Q14
H Representative of a group or organisation Goto Q14
O other Go to Q14

Q13a. If you are councillor, are you responding as a...

D Parish/Town Councillor
D District Councillor

D County Councillor

Q13b. What is the name of the area, ward or division you represent?

Q14. If you are another type of stakeholder, please provide details:

Role:

Name of school, setting, group or organisation:

Thank you for responding to the Home to School Transport Consultation.
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Home-to-school transport proposal

Published 04.11.2013

Oxfordshire County Council is consulting on plans to change the criteria for free
home-to-school transport which would bring its policy in line with neighbouring
councils and reduce its annual bill. It is also consulting about the amount it charges
for spare seats on the transport it provides for children who are entitled to travel to
and from school for free

The following has been produced to address some frequently asked questions about
our Home to School Transport Policy proposal.

Why is the council proposing to make changes to its
Home to School Transport Policy?

The council needs to make very large reductions in the amount it spends on
providing services, including Home to School Transport, on which it currently spends
about £15 million per year. The current policy is more generous than what the law
says must be provided (the 'statutory minimum') and therefore costs the council
more than it is legally obliged to spend. Current charges for spare seats
(‘concessionary fares') do not cover the full cost of these to the council i.e. they are
subsidised.

Also, as more schools become responsible for their own admissions arrangements
(academies, free schools, University Technical Colleges, Voluntary Aided School)
there is a growing risk that they will introduce changes which will increase the costs
to the council; the most obvious example is extending or introducing very wide
catchment areas.

Oxfordshire’s neighbouring authorities including Gloucestershire, Buckinghamshire,
Swindon, Warwickshire, Northamptonshire, Reading and West Berkshire, and many
other authorities in England, have already adopted similar school transport policies
to what is now being proposed in this county.

How much does the Council spend on Home to
School Transport?

These are the budgets and actual expenditure for the past three financial years:

Year 2010-11 (£) 2011-12 (£) 2012-13 (£)
Plan 14,929,242.00 | 14,465,413.00 | 14,361,915.00
Actuals 13,112,172.94 | 13,350,087.23 | 14,703,473.11
Variance - -

overspend (+)/ underspend (-) | 1,817,069.06 1,115,325.77 | 341,558.11
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This year's budget is about £15 million and £200,000 of savings are already
earmarked against it from previous financial plans. Current forecast indicate that
without identifying in-year savings there may be an overspend of up to £'/, million.

The expenditure is split roughly 60:40 between mainstream transport and transport
for pupils with Special Educational Needs attending special schools (£8.9 million and
£5.8 million in 2012-13). It is not possible to divide mainstream expenditure into
'‘primary schools' and 'secondary schools' as some transport serves both types of
school. However, the majority of mainstream transport expenditure is on behalf of
secondary aged children.

How much of this expenditure was for taxis?

2010/11 2011/12 2012/13
Number | Sum of Number | Sum of Number | Sum of
of Payments Oof Payments of Payments
children children children

1644 £6,554,603.63 1693 £7,011,535.29 1751 £7,922,764.01

To which schools are children conveyed by taxi?

See the attached spread sheet.

How many children currently use home to school
transport?

Primary age
NCY 1 =290
NCY 2 = 322
NCY 3 = 364
NCY 4 = 370
NCY 5 = 396
NCY 6 = 312

TOTAL = 2052

Secondary age
NCY 7 = 1573
NCY 8 = 1598
NCY 9 = 1672
NCY 10 = 1576
NCY 11 =1785

TOTAL = 8204
Post-16

NCY 12 = 537
NCY 13 =417
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TOTAL =954
GRAND TOTAL = 11,210

Of these 1,350 occupy a 'concessionary seat' so 9,860 children currently receive free
transport.

What does the law say?

Free transport must be provided to children who attend the 'nearest available school'
if it is over the 'statutory walking distance' (2 miles for children aged under 8 years
and 3 miles for children aged 8 - 16 years; there is no entitlement to free transport for
children attending sixth forms or Further Education Colleges). Free transport is also
provided for shorter journeys when there is no 'safe walking route’'.

What does 'nearest available school' mean?

This is the nearest school to a child's home address at which a place could be
allocated at the time that school places are allocated. It doesn't have to be one of the
three preferences on the application form but it is the only school to which there
would be an entitlement to free transport. For instance, if a place couldn't be offered
at any of a parent's three preferences, the Council would identify the next nearest
school to the home address with a spare place; this would qualify as the 'nearest
available school' and free Home to School Transport would be provided.

Who does the council currently provide free school
transport for?

Currently the council offers free transport for all children under eight, to either their
nearest school or their catchment school if they live more than two miles from
school, and all children over eight who live more than three miles from school,
regardless of whether the catchment school is the closest to the child’s home. This is
above the national statutory level of provision. Free transport is also provided for
shorter journeys where it would be unsafe for an accompanied child to walk to
school.

So how would this change under the new
proposals?

There are two options, both of which would reduce expenditure and protect the
Council against changes to schools' admission arrangements. The first would comply
with the statutory minimum and limit free transport to only the 'nearest available
school'. The second would establish 'travel areas', based upon which is the nearest
school to each home address, but adjusted so that every child in a village would
have the possibility of free transport to the same school. This second option goes
beyond the statutory minimum but might actually prove cheaper if it avoids the
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Council having to provide free transport from opposite ends of a village to two
different schools.

My child already receives free transport to our
catchment school, although it is not the nearest
school to us. Will we lose this entitlement?

The Council is consulting on two options. The first would withdraw the entitlement
after two or three years, allowing parents to plan for the withdrawal of free transport.
The second option would not affect those currently in receipt of free transport and
would be phased in over 5 (for secondary schools) or 7 years for primary schools;
the first children to be affected under the second option would be those starting
school in September 2015. Those who currently receive free transport, despite not
attending their nearest school, would continue to receive it until the end of Year Six
for primary school children and Year 11 for secondary school children.

If | applied for a place at my nearest school to get
free transport but the council could not offer me a
place there because it was oversubscribed, would |
still be ineligible for free transport to a school
further away?

No. In this scenario, the council would offer free transport for the next nearest
available school.

When would the new policy come into force?

The proposal would become active in September 2015. If the move away from free
transport to other than the 'nearest available school' were phased in over 5/7 years,
new starters at primary and secondary schools for September 2014, would not be
affected. If it was brought in over a shorter time scale then children starting in
September 2014 could be affected.

Which schools / catchment areas would be affected
by the proposal?

Most secondary schools could be affected but the greatest potential negative impact
would be on Matthew Arnold School, Burford School, The Warriner School, Wheatley
Park School, Icknield School and Marlborough School. Other schools, most notably
Carterton Community College, could be potential beneficiaries.

The vast majority of children across the county would not be affected by the change

in policy, as for most children qualifying for free transport, the nearest school is their
catchment area school.
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The Council has published maps showing secondary school catchment areas and
the addresses which would be affected by the proposals. Whether schools are
affected will depend upon whether parents change patterns of preferences to reflect
the school to which free transport will be provided rather than the school in whose
catchment area they live.

What about families on low incomes?

Children from low income families — i.e. those entitled to free school meals - would
continue to be offered free transport to any one of the three nearest secondary
schools between two and six miles from their home.

How many children does the council estimate will be
affected in September 20157

It is difficult to be precise, but currently ¢.3,000 children are transported to other than
their nearest school. We are anticipating that in its first year, the proposal to limit the
schools to which free transport is provided could affect around 500 children across
the county (principally in the areas identified above), out of around 10,000 children
eligible for free transport in 2014. The proposed increases to the costs of
concessionary fares would affect around 1300 children.

How much does the council estimate it will save if
ceases to provide free transport to other than the
'nearest available school'?

It is estimated the council could make an annual saving of between £1 million and £2
million after a five-year period (i.e. once the policy had become established
throughout all secondary school years) as a result of an anticipated reduction in free
transport provision. The actual saving will depend upon the proportion of parents
who choose to send their children to other than the 'nearest available school'

Does the proposal mean that | can no longer choose
which school | send my child to?

No. parents will still be able to express three preferences and the council will allocate
a place at the highest ranked one that can accommodate their child. If the one that is
allocated is not the nearest with an available place, the council won't provide free
transport.

So the council is changing school catchment areas,
isn't it?

No. Changes to school catchment areas can only be made as part of the annual
consultation about schools' admission rules. Most secondary schools in Oxfordshire
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are already academies and so are responsible for setting their own rules, including
catchment areas. Catchment areas will still determine which children will be
prioritised for admission, but not who is entitled to free transport. Schools will be able
to change their catchment areas without committing the council to fund additional
transport.

How will the policy change affect new schools such
as free schools?

The policy will treat all schools equally i.e. if it is the 'nearest available school' and
over the statutory walking distance from a child's home, free transport will be
provided. It means that new won't be obliged to have a catchment area if they have
been established to serve a wide area or to provide a particularly distinctive
education. A good example is the University Technical College in Didcot which will
have a catchment area covering most of the south of Oxfordshire and parts of
Reading and Buckinghamshire.

Why is the Council proposing to increase
‘concessionary fares'?

Most Home to School Transport contracts have a built in annual inflation factor of 2%
but concessionary fares haven't been increased for a number of years. The
proposed 10% increase for 1014-15 fares would enable fares to catch up with the
increased costs to the Council.

So why isn't the Council proposing to increase
‘concessionary fares' by 2% in future years?

The average cost of a seat on Home to School transport costs the Council about
£700 per year so 'concessionary fares' are subsidised fares. The two options are
intended to remove, over time, this public subsidy. An annual increase of 8% would
remove the public subsidy in 3 years, one of 5% in 5 years (based on the over 3
miles rate; the subsidy on shorter journeys is greater and would take much longer to
remove).

Can | have my say on the plans?

Yes. The easiest way to respond is by completing the online questionnaire. If you
need a hard copy of the questionnaire please contact the council by telephone on
01865 815175 or email admissions.schools@oxfordshire.gov.uk

The deadline for your response is Friday 20 December 2013.
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OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Current Home to School Transport Policy

Introduction

1.

The County Council is keen to encourage young people to walk or cycle to school
or college or to make use of public transport, but it also provides free transport
and some assisted transport as set out in the Home to School Transport Policy set out
in this document.

The legal basis for the provision of home to school transport is set out in sections
508A, 508B, 508C, 508D and 509AD and Schedule 35B of the Education Act 1996
(as amended by Part 6 of the Education and Inspections Act 2006) and where
appropriate the Equality Act and English and European case law. In addition local
authorities are under a statutory duty to have regard to the Home to School Transport
Guidance issued by the then DfES (now DfE) in 2007.

The Home to School Transport Policy applies to young people who live in the County
of Oxfordshire. Those who are not resident in Oxfordshire are advised to contact their
own home local authority for details of any policy that their home authority may have
regarding home to school/college transport.

Parents of those aged from 4 (Rising Five’'s) to 16 need to complete and submit a
Transport Application Form if they wish to apply for free or subsidised home to school
transport. If they wish to apply for subsidised travel an ‘Application for Concessionary
Travel on a School Bus’ needs to be completed.

When, under the Home to School Transport Policy, children and young people are
entitled to free transport it is provided by the most cost effective means. This will
usually be by the provision of a free bus pass. However, where numbers are small
children sometimes have to be transported by taxi. Where parents wish to take their
children to school and it is therefore possible to avoid the provision of a taxi the Local
Authority may agree to the payment of a mileage allowance. The mileage allowance is
provided for the child’s journey to school and the return to the child’s home. Parents
are not provided with a mileage allowance for their own return to home in the morning
or their journey to the school in the afternoon, i.e. the LA pays a mileage allowance for
two journeys per day rather than four. The mileage allowance is the Revenue and
Customs All Car Rate (currently 40p). If through a change in circumstance’ the
payment of the mileage allowance proves no longer to be the cheapest way of
transporting the child to school the alternative means of travel will be offered and the
parent will be given up to 6 weeks to consider the new arrangement. At the end of
that period or when the alternative means of transport is taken up, whichever is the
sooner, the mileage allowance will be withdrawn.

For example if a taxi contract is awarded to transport another nearby child to the same
school and there is a spare seat in the vehicle.
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Where free or concessionary travel has been agreed it is provided for
attendance at the beginning and end of the school day and not for
extracurricular activities.

The responsibility for determining entittement issues rests with the School
Admissions Team since transport decisions relate to the school attended. The
responsibility for organising transport rests with the Integrated Transport Unit.

Any information regarding Oxfordshire’s Home to School Transport Policy
obtained from any source other than the Admissions Team of Oxfordshire
County Council or the Oxfordshire public website should be disregarded.

Buses and coaches used for home to school transport are public service
vehicles and are subject to specific safety legislation. This is enforced by an
initial inspection and certification of the vehicle followed by subsequent annual
checks. Vehicles are also subject to random roadside checks undertaken by
the ‘Vehicle and Operator Service Agency’ (VOSA). VOSA are able to prohibit
any vehicle that is non-compliant, i.e. is in a dangerous condition, not
roadworthy and/or the driver's hours are irregular. Any Service Provider using
sub-standard vehicles may lose their operator’s licence.

Statutory Walking Distance

10.

In understanding home to school transport and what can and cannot be
provided free of charge it is important to understand what is referred to as “the
statutory walking distance”. This is 2 miles for children who are under 8 years of
age, and 3 miles for those of statutory school age who are 8 and over. It is
measured along the shortest route along which a child, accompanied by a
responsible adult, may walk with reasonable safety. The route may include
footpaths, bridleways, and other pathways, as well as recognised roads. All
such routes need to be open to the public. When there are issues raised over
the possible safety of a walking route the Admissions Team will arrange for an
initial assessment and, if necessary, a full risk assessment by Road Safety.

Distance Measurement for Free Transport for Children of Low Income
Families

11.

The 2 mile limit is measured in the same way as the “statutory walking
distance”. However, the 6 mile and 15 mile upper limits are not walking routes.
They are measured along routes that are passable using a road route suitable
for motorised vehicles.
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Home

12. A child’s home is considered to be the child’s main place of residence
during the normal school week. Free transport can only be provided from that
one address.

Travel to a Friends Home

13.  No seat can be provided on an ad hoc basis to children wishing to travel to the
homes of children who are entitled to free transport.

Escorts

14. Escorts are normally only provided when it has been established through the
assessment or review process that a child with a Statement of Special
Educational Needs has a specific need to be accompanied.

15.  Escorts will not normally be provided in any other circumstances.
Parents accompanying children in OCC transport
16.  Parents will not normally be able to travel in OCC provided transport.

Assessment of Eligibility for Free Transport on Admission to Primary or
Secondary School

17. An assessment of eligibility for free transport is made as part of the normal
admissions process for entry to school. Parents are normally notified of the
decision in the letter offering a school place.

18. If a child ceases to be eligible during the course of the school term, for
example due to moving address, the provision should cease at the end of that
term.

Free transport for those of school age (F1 to Year 11)
19.  Children within the following categories are eligible for free transport:

a. Children attending the designated (catchment) school for their address if
the distance from home to school is over the “statutory walking distance” of
3 miles if 8 or over or 2 miles if less than 8 and of statutory school age.
This applies whether or not the school was listed on the Common
Admissions Form (admissions application form).

b. Children attending the nearest available school or educational placement
to their address, if the distance from home to school is over the “statutory
walking distance” of 3 miles if aged 8 or over or 2 miles if less than aged
8 and of school age. This applies whether or not the school was listed
on the Common Admissions
Form (CAF).
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Children who are aged 8 or over and are under 11 years old who are
eligible for Free School Meals or whose parents are in receipt of the
maximum level of Working Tax Credit and attend the nearest school if it
is over 2 miles from their home.

Children aged 11 to 16 who are eligible for Free School Meals or whose
parents are in receipt of the maximum level of Working Tax Credit and who
attend one of their three nearest suitable schools (or places other than
school at which they might receive education under section 19(1) of the
Education Act 1996), where they live more than two but not more than 6
miles from that school. The 2 mile distance is measured by “walking route”
and the 6 mile distance is measured by road route.

Children attending the nearest available school to their address even if it
is less than the statutory walking distance, if it would not be safe for a child
accompanied by an adult to walk from the home to the school. This applies
whether or not the school was listed on the CAF. If the route is subsequently
determined to be safe the free transport will be withdrawn after the parent
will be given up to 6 weeks to consider the new arrangement. At the
end of that period or when the alternative means of transport is taken
up, whichever is the sooner, the mileage allowance will be withdrawn.

Children aged 11 to 16 who are eligible for Free School Meals or whose
parents are in receipt of the maximum level of Working Tax Credit and want
their child to be educated in accordance with their religion or belief and they
attend the nearest suitable school preferred on grounds of religion or belief
that is over 2 miles but no more than 15 miles from their home. The 2-mile
distance is measured by “walking route” and the 15-mile distance
is measured by road route.

Children entitled to free transport who then move house during Year 11
and continue to attend their original school subject to the following limits:

i. Transport can be provided other than by taxi
i.  The distance travelled is no more than 15 miles
Taxis will only be used in exceptional circumstances.

Children with a disability who do not have a Statement of Special Educational
Need who by reason of their disability are unable to walk even relatively short
distances to school and children with a mobility problem caused by a
temporary medical condition, for example a broken leg. This assistance is
subject to confirmation of the medical reasons for the provision by a GP or
consultant.

Children with a Statement of Special Educational Needs where one of the
following applies:

(1)  The school attended is the nearest suitable school or educational
placement to their address that has an available place, if the
distance from home to school is over the “statutory walking distance” of
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3 miles if aged 8 or over or 2 miles if less than aged 8 and of school
age.

(2) The school attended is the nearest suitable school or educational
placement to their address that has an available place and the
distance from home to school is less than the distances set out in
h(1) but it would not be safe for a child accompanied by an adult to
walk from the home to the school.

(3) The children concerned are unable to walk to school by reason of
their special educational need or, if disabled, their disability or because

of a temporary or long term medical condition. Evidence is required
from a GP or consultant.

Free Travel to Out County Residential Schools for those with Special
Educational Needs
Out County Weekly Boarding

20. The beginning and end of each term of each school week to a total of 76
single journeys per year.

Termly Boarding (3 terms per year)

21.  Children of 11 or over are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end of
each term and half term up to a maximum of 16 single journeys per year.

22. Children aged up to 11 are entitled to free travel at the beginning and
end of each term and half term, plus 4 discretionary journeys home per
year, up to a maximum of 24 single journeys per year.

Termly Boarding (4 terms per year)

23.  Children of 11 or over are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end of
each term and half term up to a maximum of 16 single journeys per year.

24. Children aged up to 11 are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end of
each term and half term, plus 4 discretionary journeys home per year, up to
a maximum of 24 single journeys per year.

Out County 52 Week Boarding (joint placement with other agency)

25.  All boarders (or parents) are entitled to 12 single trips home per year
(broadly relating to term times). Any additional trips will be the responsibility
of the other agency.

Payment of parental journeys for those with children at out county
residential special schools

26. Payment will be made if one of the following applies:
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Attendance at their child’s annual review
Attendance at any meeting called by the LA at the pupils school

Journeys necessitated by a child’s sickness or emergency medical
appointments

An agreed journey to visit a new school placement

To attend up to three additional meetings per year at the school (called by
the school or requested by the parents) if sanctioned by the LA in advance.

Overnight Accommodation

27.

The LA will not normally reimburse the cost of overnight accommodation for
parents/carers.

Applications for Transport Assistance on Grounds of Religion and Belief

28.

29.

30.

31.

32.

In making decisions on assistance with transport the LA will respect parents'
religious and philosophical convictions as to the education to be provided for

their children in so far as this is compatible with the provision of efficient

instruction and training and the avoidance of unreasonable public expenditure
(as per para.134 of the Home to School Travel and Transport Guidance issued
by the then DfES in 2007).

However, a parent will need to satisfy the LA of the genuine nature of the
religious and/or philosophical belief and that the application is made in good
faith. The burden of proof lies with the child’s parent/parents.

Examples of acceptable evidence are:

a. The provision of a baptismal certificate.
b. A statement of atheism.
C. A statement of adherence to a particular faith.

d. A letter of support from a priest or rabbi stating that the child belongs to
a particular congregation.
Normally two pieces of evidence will be required.

It is important to note that the LA will take into account the financial
consequences of any applications for assistance and that setting up new
coach services or taxi routes or specifically continuing them when theycould
be discontinued in order to accommodate new travellers would normally fall
within the definition of “unreasonable public expenditure”. However, where
there are spare seats on already existing home to school transport routes, or
scheduled public transport services, the LA will be able to consider
applications for places under the concessionary travel arrangements.

The LA will not take into academic grounds for preferring a particular school
when making a decision on whether to provide assisted transport on
grounds of faith or belief.
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33. Decisions on applications for transport assistance on grounds of faith or
belief will normally be taken by a panel of three. The chairman will normally
be the Service Manager for Admissions.

16-19 Home to School/College Transport
Annual 16 to19 Transport Policy Statement

34. Details of travel provision for the 16 to 19 age group will be published by 31
May of each year in the 16-19 Transport Policy Statement. This is intended
to ensure that young people can make informed choices regarding
post16 education. The Policy Statement can be amended in year in
response to complaints or a direction from the Secretary of State. Complaints
can be heard by the Appeals Sub-Committee of the Democratic and
Organisation Committee (DOC).

Free Travel

35. Students with learning difficulties and/or disabilities who are beyond statutory
school age and who are aged 16 to 19, will receive free travel to that
placement when they attends the nearest suitable school or educational
placement to their home address that has an available place and one of the
following applies:

a. It is over 3 miles from their home to the educational placement.

b. It is less than 3 miles from their home to the educational placement
but it would not be safe for the young person, even if accompanied by an
adult, to walk from home to that placement.

C. The young person is unable to walk to the school or education
placement due to their learning difficulty and/or disability, or because of a
temporary or long term medical condition. Evidence is required from a GP
or consultant.

Subsidised Travel (16-19 age group)

36. Students who do not have learning difficulties and/or disabilities who are
beyond statutory school age, are aged 16 to 19, and who attend either a
college or a school may use the concessionary travel scheme where it is
necessary to enable them to access the designated school or college for
their area (lower concessionary charge payable) or to access a non-
designated area school or college (higher concessionary charge
payable). The concessionary travel scheme makes places available on
transport provided for those who are eligible for free home to school
transport.

37.  Oxfordshire residents aged 16-19 living within the catchment area of Henley
College will continue to be eligible for subsidised travel to that college if the
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college is over 3 miles or if there is no safe walking route (lower
concessionary charge payable). The latter charge will be reviewed on an
annual basis.

38. In exceptional circumstances, and only where places on relevant home to
school transport routes are unavailable, season tickets on public transport
may be provided for travel to the designated college or school from the
student’s home address at the relevant concessionary charge rate. This is
meant to apply where a home to school transport route is full and it would be
possible to use public transport and so avoid the unnecessary additional
public expense of contracting for additional capacity on that route.

Travel Arrangements for Learners with Learning Difficulties Assessments
(aged 19-24)

39. An annual Learning Difficulties and Disabilites Transport Policy
Statement will be issued by the LA either with the 16-19 Transport Policy
Statement or separately. This document will specify any transport or
other arrangements, any payment of travel expenses and concessionary
schemes which the LA plans to make available to this group of learners in
the following academic year to publication. The Policy Statement will also set
out the arrangements for facilitating boarding provision outside both the
further education and higher education sectors. Complaints can be heard by
the Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee.

The Concessionary Travel Scheme

40. Concessionary seats are spare seats on home to school transport routes.
These are routes that are operated for the benefit of those who are entitled
to free transport to and from school. The key points regarding this scheme
are set out below:

a. The Council cannot guarantee that a young person will keep the seat
for longer than two terms

b.  Fare prices are reviewed annually

c. The parent, or in the case of Years 12 and 13 must complete an
application form for concessionary travel

d. Parents are required to pay for two terms travel in advance

e. The price charged covers a return journey for every school day of the
relevant period

f. There will be no rebates for those deciding to travel for less than the
maximum number of possible journeys per term, for example there is no
rebate if a young people decides to use his/her bus pass for morning
travel and returns by some other private means in the afternoon

g. If a seat is available a bus pass will only be issued on receipt of a
completed application form, and correct payment
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No guarantee can be given that the bus will continue to run
throughout a young person’s time at a school, or that the place on the
bus will not be withdrawn at some future date if the place is required for a
young person who is entitled to free travel

The concessionary charge will be waived for those eligible for Free
School Meals or for those whose parents are in receipt of the maximum
level of Working Tax Credit. In addition the cost of the concessionary
charge will be waived for the third and subsequent children of families
where they have more than two children using the same home to
school transport service.

When there are more requests to pay for seats on a particular route

than there are seats available they will be allocated in the descending
order of priority shown in the table “Priority for Concessionary Places”.

Priority for Concessionary Places

Priority

Category

1.

Those with a Statement of Special Educational Needs naming
the school

Looked After Children

Years 12 and 13

Children in receipt of Free School Meals or whose parent /parents are
in receipt of the maximum of Working Tax
Credit

Those who travelled on the route the previous term

By year group, in ascending order of priority from F1 to Year 11

Those living closest using the shortest designated public route
on the County Council’s Geographic Information System

41.  The current charges payable under the concessionary fares scheme are shown
in the table “Charges 2013/14”. These charges are subject to annual review
and the current prices may be increased for 2014/15.

Charges 2013/14

F1to Year 11 £ 264 per annum (£88 per two terms of the 6 term year)

Under 3 miles
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F1to Year 11
Over 3 miles £492 per annum (£164 per two terms of the 6 term

year)

Post 16
Designated area school | £ 264 per annum (£88 per two terms of the 6 term year)
or college

Post 16
Non designated £492 per annum (£164 per two terms of the 6 term
area school or year)

college

Collaborative Learning Transport

42. The cost of collaborative learning transport is met from the budgets of
14-18 Partnerships, not the Home to School Transport Budget and decisions
on provision will be made by those Partnerships.

43. Transport assistance to access collaborative learning opportunities is
determined by distance as set out below:

a.

b.

Any arrangement applies to the nearest provider of that course

If a single journey from the home school to the nearest course provider is
over 3 miles then transport will be provided

If journey from home to home school is less than 3 miles but the distance
from the home school to the nearest provider is over 1.5 miles then
transport will be provided from home school to the provider only

If the distance from the student’'s home to school is over 3 miles but the
distance from the home/school to the nearest provider is less than 1.5
miles (safe/reasonable walking distance) then transport will not be
provided to continue on to the provider

If a pre-existing route from the child’s home to their nearest provider is
available then a place may be offered on that transport if the distance is
over 3 miles (with the consortium paying for concessionary places). If the
distance is less than 3 miles and a concessionary place is available the
student must apply and pay as set out in the Home to School Transport
Policy

If a course runs over 2 hours of the normal school day then transport will
be provided to the child’s home but only if that child is living over 3 miles
from their home school.

44, Diagram 1 illustrates how the Home to School and Collaborative Learning
Transport Policy would affect the normal journey for a student to their nearest
provider.

Page 36




Diagram 1
“Hub & Spoke”
Journey Criteria Model A

ass than 1.5 Milas ™

F s Joumey is aregter than 1.5 miles then trarnsport wolld be provided an the arodnds that it s not 2
reasonabie jolrney time.

45. Diagram 2 illustrates when a student would not normally be eligible for
transport but a seat on a concessionary bus route is available from close to
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their home address to the nearest provider. If the journey is over 3 miles the
relevant consortium may apply for and pay for the seat. If the journey is less
than three miles then it would be the responsibility of the parent to apply and
pay for the seat.

Figure 2
Concessionary Travel
Journey Criteria Model B

less than 3 Ml ass than 1.5 Milas =

MOFEhIs jonmey is areater than 1.5 mites then transport woid be provided on the grounds that it 1s not 2
regsonable Jalrney time.

46. Diagram 3 expresses the criteria in a flow diagram.
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Diagram 3

Elow Diagram
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Transport Appeals

47. Parents can request an appeal to the Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee
regarding decisions taken by officers within the Admissions Team or the school
Social Care and Transport Team should they have cause for complaint or
disagreement concerning the eligibility of their child for travel support.

48. The Clerk to the Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee will not be a member of the
Admissions Team or the Social Care and Transport Team.

49. The Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee hearings will be organised as soon as
possible following the request from parents to lodge an appeal. The timing of the
appeal will depend upon the availability of councillors.

50. A representative of the Admissions Team will present the LA’s reasons for not
providing transport and appellants can present a case in writing and /or in person
(if the parent wishes, accompanied by a friend). The format of the appeal is set
out below:
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a. Presentation of the LA’s case by the LA representative

b. Committee members and the parent are able to ask questions of the LA
representative
C. Presentation of the parent’s case

d. Summing up by the LA representative

e. Summing up of the parents case

f. Both the LA representative and the parent/parents friend leave the hearing
together.

g. Consideration of the case by the Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee

h. The Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee makes a decision as to whether

to uphold or refuse the appeal

51. The decision of the Appeals & Tribunals Sub-Committee will be considered
binding by the LA and there is no further right of appeal.

52. The LA will not consider requests for a further transport appeal within the school
year unless there has been a significant change of circumstance.
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OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Proposed Home to School Transport Policy
2015/16

Introduction

1.

The County Council is keen to encourage young people to walk or cycle to school
or college or to make use of public transport, but it also provides free transport
and some assisted transport as set out in the Home to School Transport Policy set out
in this document.

The legal basis for the provision of home to school transport is set out in sections
508A, 508B, 508C, 508D and 509AD and Schedule 35B of the Education Act 1996
(as amended by Part 6 of the Education and Inspections Act 2006) and where
appropriate the Equality Act and English and European case law. In addition local
authorities are under a statutory duty to have regard to the Home to School Transport
Guidance issued by the then DfES (now DfE) in 2007.

The Home to School Transport Policy applies to young people who live in the County
of Oxfordshire. Those who are not resident in Oxfordshire are advised to contact their
own home local authority for details of any policy that their home authority may have
regarding home to school/college transport.

Parents of those aged from 4 (Rising Five’'s) to 16 need to complete and submit a
Transport Application Form if they wish to apply for free or subsidised home to school
transport. If they wish to apply for subsidised travel an ‘Application for Concessionary
Travel on a School Bus’ needs to be completed.

When, under the Home to School Transport Policy, children and young people are
entitled to free transport it is provided by the most cost effective means. This will
usually be by the provision of a free bus pass. However, where numbers are small
children sometimes have to be transported by taxi. Where parents wish to take their
children to school and it is therefore possible to avoid the provision of a taxi the Local
Authority may agree to the payment of a mileage allowance. The mileage allowance is
provided for the child’s journey to school and the return to the child’s home. Parents
are not provided with a mileage allowance for their own return to home in the morning
or their journey to the school in the afternoon, i.e. the LA pays a mileage allowance for
two journeys per day rather than four. The mileage allowance is the Revenue and
Customs All Car Rate (currently 40p). If through a change in circumstance’ the
payment of the mileage allowance proves no longer to be the cheapest way of
transporting the child to school the alternative means of travel will be offered and the
parent will be given up to 6 weeks to consider the new arrangement. At the end of
that period or when the alternative means of transport is taken up, whichever is the
sooner, the mileage allowance will be withdrawn.

6.

For example if a taxi contract is awarded to transport another nearby child to the same
school and there is a spare seat in the vehicle.

Where free or concessionary travel has been agreed it is provided for
attendance at the beginning and f school day and not for extracurricular
activities. ﬁa&g H}?



7. The responsibility for determining entitlement issues rests with the School
Admissions Team since transport decisions relate to the school attended. The
responsibility for organising transport rests with the Integrated Transport Unit.

8. Any information regarding Oxfordshire’s Home to School Transport Policy
obtained from any source other than the Admissions Team of Oxfordshire County
Council or the Oxfordshire public website should be disregarded.

9. Buses and coaches used for home to school transport are public service vehicles
and are subject to specific safety legislation. This is enforced by an initial
inspection and certification of the vehicle followed by subsequent annual checks.
Vehicles are also subject to random roadside checks undertaken by the ‘Vehicle
and Operator Service Agency’ (VOSA). VOSA are able to prohibit any vehicle
that is non-compliant, i.e. is in a dangerous condition, not roadworthy and/or the
driver's hours are irregular. Any Service Provider using sub-standard vehicles
may lose their operator’s licence.

Statutory Walking Distance

10. In understanding home to school transport and what can and cannot be provided
free of charge it is important to understand what is referred to as “the statutory
walking distance”. This is 2 miles for children who are under 8 years of age, and 3
miles for those of statutory school age who are 8 and over. It is measured along
the shortest route along which a child, accompanied by a responsible adult, may
walk with reasonable safety. The route may include footpaths, bridleways, and
other pathways, as well as recognised roads. All such routes need to be open to
the public. When there are issues raised over the possible safety of a walking
route the Admissions Team will arrange for an initial assessment and, if
necessary, a full risk assessment by Road Safety.

Distance Measurement for Free Transport for Children of Low Income
Families

11. The 2 mile limit is measured in the same way as the “statutory walking
distance”. However, the 6 mile and 15 mile upper limits are not walking routes.

They are measured along routes that are passable using a road route suitable for
motorised vehicles.

Home

12. A child’s home is considered to be the child’s main place of residence during
the normal school week. Free transport can only be provided from that one
address.

Travel to a Friends Home

13. No seat can be provided on an ad hoc basis to children wishing to travel to the
homes of children who are entitled to free transport.

Escorts
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14. Escorts are normally only provided when it has been established through the
assessment or review process that a child with a Statement of Special Educational
Needs has a specific need to be accompanied.

15.  Escorts will not normally be provided in any other circumstances.
Parents accompanying children in OCC transport
16.  Parents will not normally be able to travel in OCC provided transport.

Assessment of Eligibility for Free Transport on Admission to Primary or
Secondary School

17. An assessment of eligibility for free transport is made as part of the normal
admissions process for entry to school. Parents are normally notified of the
decision in the letter offering a school place.

18. If a child ceases to be eligible during the course of the school term, for example
due to moving address, the provision should cease at the end of that term.

Free transport for those of school age (F1 to Year 11)
19.  Children within the following categories are eligible for free transport:

a. Children attending the nearest available school or educational placement to
their address, if the distance from home to school is over the “statutory walking
distance” of 3 miles if aged 8 or over or 2 miles if less than aged 8 and of
school age. This applies whether or not the school was listed on the
Common Admissions
Form (CAF).

b. Children who are aged 8 or over and are under 11 years old who are eligible
for Free School Meals or whose parents are in receipt of the maximum level
of Working Tax Credit and attend the nearest school if it is over 2 miles
from their home.

C. Children aged 11 to 16 who are eligible for Free School Meals or whose
parents are in receipt of the maximum level of Working Tax Credit and who
attend one of their three nearest suitable schools (or places other than school
at which they might receive education under section 19(1) of the Education Act
1996), where they live more than two but not more than 6 miles from that
school. The 2 mile distance is measured by “walking route” and the 6 mile
distance is measured by road route.

d. Children attending the nearest available school to their address even if it is
less than the statutory walking distance, if it would not be safe for a child
accompanied by an adult to walk from the home to the school. This applies
whether or not the school was listed on the CAF. If the route is subsequently
determined to be safe the free transport will be withdrawn after the parent will
be given up to 6 weeks to consider the new arrangement. At the end of
that period or when the alternative means of transport is taken up,
whichever is the sooner, the mileage allowance will be withdrawn.
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e. Children aged 11 to 16 who are eligible for Free School Meals or whose
parents are in receipt of the maximum level of Working Tax Credit and want
their child to be educated in accordance with their religion or belief and they
attend the nearest suitable school preferred on grounds of religion or belief
that is over 2 miles but no more than 15 miles from their home. The 2-mile
distance is measured by “walking route” and the 15-mile distance is
measured by road route.

f. Children entitled to free transport who then move house during Year 11 and
continue to attend their original school subject to the following limits:

i. Transport can be provided other than by taxi
ii.  The distance travelled is no more than 15 miles
Taxis will only be used in exceptional circumstances.

g. Children with a disability who do not have a Statement of Special Educational
Need who by reason of their disability are unable to walk even relatively short
distances to school and children with a mobility problem caused by a temporary
medical condition, for example a broken leg. This assistance is subject to
confirmation of
the medical reasons for the provision by a GP or consultant.

h. Children with a Statement of Special Educational Needs where one of the
following applies:

(1) The school attended is the nearest suitable school or educational
placement to their address that has an available place, if the
distance from home to school is over the “statutory walking distance” of 3
miles if aged 8 or over or 2 miles if less than aged 8 and of school age.

(2) The school attended is the nearest suitable school or educational
placement to their address that has an available place and the
distance from home to school is less than the distances set out in h(1)
but it would not be safe for a child accompanied by an adult to walk from
the home to the school.

(3) The children concerned are unable to walk to school by reason of their
special educational need or, if disabled, their disability or because of a
temporary or long term medical condition. Evidence is required from a
GP or consultant.

Free Travel to Out County Residential Schools for those with Special
Educational Needs
Out County Weekly Boarding

20. The beginning and end of each term of each school week to a total of 76 single
journeys per year.
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Termly Boarding (3 terms per year)

21.  Children of 11 or over are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end of
each term and half term up to a maximum of 16 single journeys per year.

22. Children aged up to 11 are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end
of each term and half term, plus 4 discretionary journeys home per year, up to
a maximum of 24 single journeys per year.

Termly Boarding (4 terms per year)

23. Children of 11 or over are entitled to free travel at the beginning and end of
each term and half term up to a maximum of 16 single journeys per year.

24, Children aged up to 